
Meat Species Substitution Surveillance

The Canadian Food Inspection Agency (CFIA) conducts meat species surveillance on 
meat products to detect the presence of meat species not listed on the product 
label. Meat species substitution can occur through fraudulent substitution of less 
expensive types of meat for some or all of the more expensive meat declared on the 
label or due to improper cleaning of equipment and contamination during processing.
CFIA collects meat samples at domestic processors, importers and retail 
establishments (meat packaged and labelled at retail). For samples assessed as 
satisfactory, the species declared on the sample’s label matches the species 
identified on the ELISA. When a sample is found unsatisfactory, it is considered 
non-compliant with relevant legislation that prohibits misrepresentation. 

A sample will be assessed as “No Decision” when the species declaration is not 
provided to the laboratory and/or when the laboratory cannot interpret the result 
due to the cross-reaction of the target species with the product ingredient(s). The
ingredient list in both official languages is evaluated.

It is important to note that sampling is conducted based on risk factors for 
non-compliance, at various levels of trade and on various types of products. The 
results are not representative of overall compliance in the Canadian marketplace. 

It is also important to note that while the datasets provide information about the 
origin of the samples, practices leading to non-compliance may have occurred at 
various points of the supply chain (for example during processing, 
packaging/re-packaging) and therefore an unsatisfactory result may not always be 
indicative of an issue in the place of origin.

Assessment results for samples are reported in the various datasets as noted below:

S = Satisfactory / Satisfaisant
U-I = Unsatisfactory / Insatisfaisant
ND-AD = No Decision / Aucune décision

The CFIA takes appropriate follow-up action on unsatisfactory samples. See 
additional information for details on compliance and enforcement activities. 


